Deer Valley Property Owners’ Association

Annual Meeting Minutes

Saturday, August 7, 2021  

ZOOM Meeting
The Deer Valley Estates Property Owners’ Association (DVEPOA) Annual Meeting was held via ZOOM, due to the social distancing required this year.
BUSINESS MEETING
The meeting was brought to order at 1:01 PM by Terry Beebe, President; other Board members in attendance were Chris Gober, Linda Kole, Clark Roach and Mark Wagner.  Paul Duggan, Treasurer and Teresa Downing, Secretary were also present.  Property Owners in attendance were John Beebe, Cathy Duggan, Paul and Karen Erickson, Shelly Faris, Bryan and Tammy Ferguson, Vicki Holmes, Steve and Jan Jurgens, Les Kole, Jerry Libit, Ellen Maxton, Kathy Moore, Hal and Wanda Mullen, Linda Pampinella, Trudy Pingree, Dean and Judy Railsback, Kathy Rall, Jon Robison, Paul and Betsy Romere, Lucy Ruduski, Mike Sager, Karl Schreiber, Steve Selko, Danielle Stoy and Bill Swapp 
Overview

Kathy Rall gave a brief overview of the meeting in regard to ZOOM protocol.
Thank you for your time, Kathy.
Changes to Agenda
· Add to Old Business 
     Internet Update – John Beebe

· Delete – Ballot Submission and tallying

Introduction of Owners, Directors, Officers and Committee Chairs
All Owners, Directors, Officers and Committee Chairpersons introduced themselves. 
President’s Remarks – Terry Beebe (as submitted by Terry Beebe)
· I would like to start out by thanking all of our Owners for their patience as we navigated another year of dealing with COVID.  Thanks to my fellow Board members for their support this past year as well as Karen Erickson, who has served as our Treasurer for 9 years, Paul Duggan our new Treasurer and (maybe most of all) Teresa Downing for being our fabulous Secretary. Our Committee chairs have worked hard in their respective roles and there are numerous other Owners who have made contributions in their own ways.

· The annual President’s letter pretty much covers our activity this past year, but I’d like to cover a few highlights-

· Of 84 lots, 12 have changed hands this past year so we would like to extend a special welcome to all our new Owners.

· Our fire mitigation efforts are an ongoing process and I’d like to especially thank Les Kole for spearheading that for our subdivision.  We continue to be a Firewise community and I’m sure we’ll hear more from Les a little later about activities this past year.

· Our road maintenance and fencing projects are complete for this year.  We had some setbacks with contractor schedules and chemical availability, but we were ultimately able to complete the work.  Our plan to completely replace the perimeter fence around the subdivision is now complete and the road work plan is on schedule.

· Our fiber internet project is ongoing, and we will hear an update from John Beebe a little later.  This has been more than a decade long effort by many Deer Valley residents, so we were thrilled that Brainstorm was awarded a grant by the State for our subdivision. We created a fiber internet committee, had several educational Zoom meetings, and ultimately had a vote by all Owners as to whether to proceed with the project and agree to a $1,100.00 Special Assessment per property.  That vote passed overwhelmingly with a 77-6 vote by our Owners.

· Our financial affairs are in good shape and, as part of the transition between our Treasurers, Shelli Williams, one of our Owners who is a retired CPA, did a review of our financial records and found everything to be in order.

· We have three Board positions open this cycle and there are three candidates who have submitted their qualifications to become new Board members. Chris Gober, who has been a Board member for a few years now, along with Shelly Faris and Karl Schreiber are our candidates.  My term and Linda Kole’s term are ending as of today and I’d like to thank Linda for her service and genuinely wish the incoming Board the best of success.  We do still have an opening for our Secretary position and I’m hopeful that someone will step up to fill that role soon.  

Review and Approval of 2020 Annual Meeting Minutes
Chris Gober motioned to approve the 2020 Annual Meeting Minutes.  Mark Wagner seconded.  Approval was unanimous.
Old Business
Treasurer’s Report – Paul Duggan
Paul would like to thank Karen Erickson, Terry Beebe, Teresa Downing and the Board of Directors for their support and all of the volunteers who helped save us money this year.
2019-2020 Year-End 
We had a carryover of $1,704.00 from the previous year. 
Total Revenues for the 2019-2020 year-end came to $69,373.00. 
Total Expenditures were $59,246.00.
Road expenses were $53,106.
Snow expenses were $2,745.00

At year end we had a cash balance of $10,127.00 and a Reserve Fund of $28,152.00.
Trash has been removed from the General accounting (since it is a pass-through and not every Owner pays it).  There was a carry-over of $494.00 from the previous FY, revenues of $8,483 and expenses of $7,733 for a carry-over into this FY of $1,244.00.
2020-2021 Budget vs. Actual
We had a carryover of $10,127.00 from the previous year.
Total revenues as of August 1, 2021 were $68,391.00.
Total Expenditures as of August 1, 2021 were $74,318.00.

Road expenses were $51,990.00.
Snowplow expenses were $4,725.00
Fence work as of August 1, 2021 were $12.837.00
We currently have $2,083.00 in cash and $30,582.00 in the Reserve Fund.

Trash this year started with the $1,244.00 carry-over from last FY with revenues of $8,363.00 and expenses as of August 1, 2021 of $5,318.00.  We will have two more monthly payments to Waste Management (WM) totaling $1,336.72.  We anticipate a carry-over into the next FY of $2,942.00.
The final item is the Special Assessment for the Fiber Optic Internet Installation.   As of August 1, 2021, we have received $86,169.00 out of $92,400 we anticipate.  So far, we have not spent any funds on this project.

2021-2022 Budget Projection
The budget shows revenues and expenditures budgeted at $68,770.00.

The major anticipated expenses include $8,000.00 for snow removal, $54,645.00 for roadwork and $1,000.00 for fencing.

Trash fees stay at $12/month as long as we stay with both dumpsters being emptied twice a week for the entire year.

We anticipate the Fiber Internet Project to be completed, so those funds will be depleted.
Architectural Review Committee (ARC) Report – Bill Swapp
There were 9 projects this year covering minor changes to construction of a new home.  Thanks to the Committee for all of their responses.  There is a new project form now available on the DVE website, please submit to Bill Swapp.  The ARC has 20 days to make decisions after all data has been received.  The ARC inspects all projects during construction, as well as when completed.
The ARC Committee has approved the following projects since the 2020 Annual Meeting:

Lot 26 – Log Home                                         Lot 31 - Dog Run Extension                     

Lot 50 - Fence                                                  Lot 2 – Temporary RV Shed
           Lot 57 – Shed over cistern                             Lot 28 – Mesh Fence for dogs
           Lot 41 – Remodel of yard and Exterior        Lot 58 – Fence for pets
           Lot 54 – Project Completed

                          Previously ARC approved

Current ARC Committee Members are Bill Swapp - Chair, John Beebe – Vice Chair, Michael Blankenship, Les Kole and Bob Pope.


Welcome Committee (WC) Report – Lucy Ruduski and Lori Swapp
Lucy would like to thank Lori Swapp (co-chair) for her help this year. The Committee includes Terry Beebe, Cathy Duggan, Ellen Maxton, Linda Pampinella, Sandy Robison and Betsy Romere.  No visits have been made this year due to COVID.  Packets are available from Lucy or Lori.
Wildfire Adapted Partnership Report – Les Kole
Wildfire Adapted Partnership continues to do well with 100-150 ambassadors in five counties with four staff members.  WAP has received state and federal grants this past year.  The annual budget is $440,000.
The amendment to the Community Wildfire Protection Plan (CWPP) included 20 items identified and completed.  Ten Owners completed mitigation on their properties, June 2021.
Internet Update – as presented by John Beebe
2021 Annual Meeting Fiber Project Update

As was stated in the President’s Annual Report, the project hit a snag when LPEA came in with a make-ready cost of $190,000 when Brainstorm had been expecting something significantly less (about 5X) based on prior LPEA cost numbers.  Since the Report was written, I made contact with LPEA CEO, Jessica Matlock, to explore alternatives.  She was very receptive as LPEA’s Board is exploring whether to get into the business of installing this type of fiber backbone and perhaps Deer Valley could be a test project.  

She ultimately arranged a meeting with Sid Arnold, our Brainstorm contact, Dan Harms, VP of Grid Solutions and myself.  Standard Electric Regulations require any communications supplier (Brainstorm) to install fiber at least 40” below the lowest electric line on a power pole.  Dan proposed a plan that would have the project pay LPEA to install the fiber as they could do it within 6” on their poles.  This would reduce the number of poles that would need to be replaced.  However, LPEA would require that they own the backbone in their “electric space”.  One big problem is that the State Grant awards the ownership of the infrastructure to Brainstorm.  Additionally, Brainstorm’s experience with other utility companies with similar arrangements have been very problematic.  We are still in discussions about this possibility, but no workable plan has been formulated, as of this date, as Brainstorm has not received a cost estimate for LPEA to do this work.

At the same time this has been unfolding, Brainstorm has been receiving bids to trench the fiber backbone underground in many places thus bypassing the need for taller poles.  Another option being explored by Brainstorm is micro trenching that has the potential of lower costs due to greater installation efficiency.  

So where does that leave us and what are the chances that this project will get done?  

In reality, nothing has changed for us except for the timetable for completion.  My honest assessment is that YES, we will get it done.  Brainstorm is highly motivated to get it done because they have committed to both Deer Valley and the State that they will.  My assessment is that the Chapter 11 filing has not negatively affected us to this point in time.  Fortunately, Brainstorm started our project in late March by ordering materials and the State has reimbursed them for that expenditure.  So, from the State’s perspective, our project is under way.  Further, in light of their chapter 11 filing, it is especially important that they demonstrate to the State they are making progress on projects already begun and doing business as usual in order to be considered for future project funding from the State.  Timing is the big unknown factor for us.

Where do we stand financially?

As Paul reported earlier, we have collected, via the special assessment plan and our Owner’s full cooperation, nearly all of our committed funds to the project.  We have not been asked to pay anything to date, even though we contracted to pay $30,000 on May 15.  Brainstorm doesn’t want our money until they can match it to a direct invoice related to our project to keep our money segregated from the bankruptcy court’s control.  This is in our favor.  Additionally, Brainstorm is on the hook for any cost over runs to the budget they submitted to the State for the project.  Therefore, you can see why they are exploring all avenues to keep the costs under control.  They will not ask us for more money than the $92,350.25 we have committed.  The State’s commitment is also firm at $277,050.25. 

I truly believe this project will get done, but I wish I could tell you when.  Trust me, I share your frustration.  I will do my best to keep you informed as future developments occur.

Q & A 
New Business
2021-2022 Budget 
Same revenue as 2020-2021 budget.  The 2021-2022 budget is the only item on the 2021 ballot for Owners to consider.  Waste Management will remain the same at $12.00/month.  The Board of Directors asks the Owners to approve.
Election of three Directors for two-year terms

There are three open positions on the Board of Directors.  Clark Roach and Mark Wagner end their terms in 2022.
Owner Education
The Fiber Project will continue with updates to Owners.

Clark Roach sent material to Owners in the Annual Meeting Packet regarding being BearSmart.

Open Discussion – DVE Owners
Jon Robison - Concerned about TDL Recycling collection trucks on the roads during winter.  Currently there are four Owners who use this service, more trucks will be too heavy.  Already have water and propane trucks.  Take up discussion at next regular Board meeting.
Mike Sager - Road Maintenance, $50,000 excessive amount for partial road chemicals of magnesium chloride.  Concerned with leaching into drinking water.  Are there other options?

Chris Gober - Chemicals are for dust control-county required.  Money needs to be spent to bring our roads up to reasonable conditions.  Before the road plan was put in place DVE was spending $18,000-$24,000 a year.  Replacing gravel saves on the amount of chemical used.  When the three years of this plan have passed, the roads should be back up to normal conditions.  Magnesium chloride is friendly to roads, when used properly, road is hard packed.
Trudy Pingree - Concerned about DVE becoming a non-equestrian subdivision.  
Board Response - the current BOD has not had this issue come before them.

Road safety – Possible insurance claim on DVE roads, could set a precedent for the future.   
Board Response - DVE has a general liability policy.  The Property Owners Association has never been in a lawsuit.
Shelly Faris - Regarding Trudy Pingree concerns, roads are used by everyone, should speed limits be reduced?  Be cognizant of responsibilities on roads.
Karl Schreiber - Echo Trudy and Shelly regarding concerns about amount of gravel on Beaver Creek Drive.  Would like a reduction in chemicals.

Clark Roach - Communication with road signs for safety on roads.  The snowplow is the roads worse enemy.  Gravel to build up roads and help with drainage, expenditures will go down.
Kathy Moore - Comment regarding UPS and FedEx, they need to slow down.

Question, regarding the amount of hours the Secretary spends each month on duties.

Response - approximately 10-12 hours depending on month and special meetings.
Paul Romere - Comment to UPS and FedEx to slow down, get license number for a formal complaint.

Clark Roach - Speed safety, communication to Owners by BOD.
Mike Sager - Stopped UPS and FedEx and filed complaints, as a group need to voice concerns.
Shelly Faris - Personally working from home, UPS and FedEx drivers are courteous. Subcontractors for UPS and FedEx are in a hurry.  Want to make contact with UPS and FedEx.  Mike, thank you for your helpful kids.

Clark Roach - Need to continue with communication and training.  BearSmart signs in DVE continue to address this issue.

Chris Gober - Forest Service considers Ebikes as motorized vehicles. 
Contact Forms – Please return these forms with the most current information.  They are only used in case of an emergency.

Code Red – Register cell numbers for emergency contact.
Establish 2022 Annual Meeting Date and Location
The 2022 Annual Meeting will be held on Saturday, August 6, 2022 location to be determined.
Announcement of Ballot Results
A total of 54 ballots (received from 84 lots) were counted and tallied by Linda Pampinella, Cathy Duggan and Judy Railsback.
· 50 Yays and 4 Nays for the acceptance of the 2021-2022 budget. 
· Shall the DVEPOA fund the rental of a slash dumpster to facilitate DVE Owners gathering and depositing their yard waste?  8 Yays and 46 Nays.

· Directors for the next two-year term are-
Shelly Faris, Chris Gober and Karl Schreiber
Adjournment
Terry Beebe wished the new Board of Directors continued success.
The meeting was adjourned at 3:25 PM.
